OLA Legislative Committee

Monday, June 3, 2012
10:00 am– 12:00 pm

State Library Room 202
Present:  Nan Heim, Amy Goodall, Michelle Burke, MaryKay Dahlgreen, Janet Webster, B.J. Toewe, Ruth Murray, Penny Hummel, Tina Hovekamp, Cathryn Bowie, Carol Dinges

1. Review of Action Items 

a. OLA/WLA Conference:  We received very good evaluations for both sessions. Each had around 70 attendees and scored 3.8 out of 4.  Comments from What’s Your Line? were : Really helpful info!! /// Librarians need this kind of coaching! Thanks. /// Excellent advice. Glad you covered local, state, & federal /// Great ideas, thanks! /// Great! /// Room was stuffy. /// Good interaction w/ audience situations /// Very helpful - loved the multiple perspectives, examples & idea sharing & problem solving - I feel empowered! /// This is a topic I hadn't really thought about. Very interesting and well-done. /// Aletha - loved your presentation, specifically. Great motivator. I feel empowered to go to Leg. Day. /// There wasn't enough space - people had to stand in the aisles and sit on the floor. There weren't enough handouts. ///    Suggestions fro next year included examples of how to collaborate locally with service groups, school districts, etc. 
Comments from the From the Foundation Front were : Really helpful info and presenters very interested and responsive to attendees. Very good!! /// Need microphone!!!!! /// Wonderful - great info! /// I would have liked more foundation information for small Washington libraries; needed more of an Oregon/Washington balance ///  Suggestions for next included more on assessment and evaluation.  Lisa Arnold from the Gate Foundation is willing to do this as a session. 
b. Debrief of Legislative Day – April 8:  It’s harder and harder to get legislators to pay attention to Galleria events. We still do well but not as well as we formerly did.  We decide that we can use the Read photos more effectively.  They are currently on the OLA Facebook page.  Ruth will have Erin send the original photos to Nan and Amy (10 each) and they will promote them.  Next time, we should also have a release form for the people to sign as they are getting their photos taken.
c. Update from National Legislative Day – May 7-8:  The delegation was grand and had a very successful visit.  Blumenauer and Bonamici both spoke with them directly.  Ruth had a good conversation with Merkley on the trip home.  Consider flying back on Thursday evening on the non-stop to Portland. MaryKay will have Jess revise the LSTA handout for next year.  It is useful. It’s also more effective to keep the teams together throughout the office visits as people know who to work together.  Janet suggested taking summer reading shirts and materials back for the delegation.  It would be good to have the current staff contacts.  We have these posted on the Committee’s web page.
2. State Librarian’s Report

The State Library’s budget passed the Ways and Means Committee unanimously on Friday May 31.  It’s been an educational experience for MaryKay but she’s more prepared.  TLast year’s budget note was signed off on. A new budget note describes the transformation expectations and requires regular reports on the process.  The budget is tight.  However $193,00 was added to Ready to Read bring the per child amount to 94¢ and the age range will not expand to 15-17. 

MaryKay is working with the Sara Miller from the Chief Operating Office on the transformation process.  The State Library is one of two agencies being used to trial the process.  An advisory committee is being formed that included Aletha Bonebrake (library board), Cathryn Bowie, MaryBeth (Archives, Michele Burke (OLA), Richard Turned (TBABS), and representatives from OUS and SEIU.  There will also a project teams and six working groups.  MaryKay has a project management who help make sure the State Library doesn’t focus on ‘fixing’ but on transforming the agency.  We all agree that we will be sick of the word “transformation” by the end of this but encourage MaryKay in her efforts.

3. Lobbyists’ Report
Nan and Amy have met with all relevant committee members on the State Library budget (General Government sub-committee and Ways and Means).  They have also been working on the possible allocation for statewide access to legal information through a request for $350,000-$700,000 from the Public Safety Committee coming from the county law libraries allocation.  Janet reported that she, Michele and Nan drafted and sent a letter to relevant committee members articulating OLA’s policy and position and reducing our request to $450,000 for a pilot project targeted at unservered and underserved counties.  Cathryn voiced her support for focusing on this audience and her willingness to develop a new model for delivering legal information to those counties by working with willing partners including public and academic libraries and legal aid offices.  It’s a contentious issue as counties and viable county law libraries do not want to lose funding. Cathryn agreed to get Nan a short list of essential resources and look at usage information she may have in terms of requests to the State Law Library.  We may pursue grant funding and if so, will need to build a needs statement. 
4. Public Management of Libraries – possible legislation
California passed legislation in 2011 outlining requirements from the operations of a public library by a private contractor.  http://www.leginfo.ca.gov/pub/11-12/bill/asm/ab_0401-0450/ab_438_bill_20110902_amended_sen_v89.pdf  We considered pursuing similar legislation given the recent turmoil in Gladstone. While that city is not moving forward at this time, Penny assured us that we have not seen the last of the issue. We would have to do this type of legislation with a democratic majority and the issue of local control could be tricky.  We decided that the 2014 session will need to focus on the transformation of the State Library.  In the meantime, we will gather more information about how to maintain robust public library services in communities with constrained resources.  Penny agreed to contact Diane Satchwell to find out more about how the privatization legislation worked in California.  We will revisit this once she has more information.  There is potential for a working group with people from Jackson and Josephine Counties as well as others to explore this charge. 
5. Other possible legislation

We briefly discussed looking at legislation mandating open access to any information generated from state research funds.  As this does not cover university faculty, we thought it as not a worthwhile investment of our time.

We reviewed Connecticut’s pending legislation calling for study on the availability of e-books to users of public libraries.  Carol emphasized that it makes sense for Connecticut to pursue this as that state has a sense of immediacy given its population and proximity to the publishing world.  We felt that this issue needs to be resolved on the national level and we will leave it to ALA to lead the charge.
Finally, Janet was approached to look at modifications to the mandated reporting of child abuse (HB 4016) with the possible inclusion of ‘good Samarian’ clause or personal freedom of choice option.  Nan advised this that this was a non-started.  Carol and Ruth reminded us that school librarians have been in this mix for years and resources and processes are well established.

6. Planning for next year’s committee meetings

We scheduled our next meeting for September 16th, the third Monday.  Any proposed legislation will need to be drafted by the end of that week in September.  Four committee members have expiring terms.  Let Janet know if you are willing to continue for another term (or less). 

7. Review of Action Items
a. Staff contacts from 2013 Congressional office visits – the Delegation?

b. Cathryn agreed to get Nan a short list of essential resources and look at usage information she may have in terms of requests to the State Law Library.

c. Penny agreed to lead a working group with people from Jackson and Josephine Counties as well as others to explore how to maintain robust public library services in communities with constrained resources.  
d. The terms of Aletha Bonebrake, Rachel Bridgewater, BJ Toewe, Janet Webster expire in August.  Please let Janet know if you will continue.  We also have an open position for a term expiring in 2015.  Send Janet names of potential members.
